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February 11, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

This letter transmits the Factoria Transfer Station Hours Report and an associated motion prepared in accordance with Adopted Budget Ordinance 16717 Section 102 Solid Waste Proviso 2.  The proviso states that $50,000 of the appropriation may not be expended or encumbered until the Executive has submitted for County Council consideration and acceptance by motion a report evaluating costs and benefits associated with providing limited access hours after 4 p.m. to the Factoria Transfer Station.

As discussed below, it is not cost effective to extend the current Factoria Transfer Station hours on a regular basis; however, some seasonal adjustments and service extensions around specific events may be appropriate.

In response to declining tonnage and associated revenue, in October 2009 the Solid Waste Division (the division) proposed changing hours at five urban transfer stations – Algona, Bow Lake, Renton, Houghton, and Factoria.  The change at the Factoria transfer station was most significant as it eliminated the evening hours, so the station would close at 4 p.m. instead of 11:30 p.m.  The 4 p.m. closing time was selected to make the best use of available staff shifts, which are established by collective bargaining, and to ensure service during the heavily used early morning hours.  The Factoria evening hours were originally established at the request of the commercial haulers; however, in 2009 the haulers’ use of the hours began to decline and by October of 2009 had almost completely stopped.  The proposed operating hours were determined in accordance with the requirements of King County Code (KCC) 10.10.020 sections A and B.1, and the process for setting operating hours conformed to KCC 10.10.025.
To evaluate costs and benefits associated with providing service after 4 p.m., the division reviewed data from 2007, 2008, and 2009.  To capture the most current trends, the analysis focused on data for 2009.  Data indicate that the heaviest periods of evening use by both commercial and self-haul customers occurs around holidays, following a weather event, and with a slight seasonal increase in late July/early August.  The division’s analysis indicates that extending the Factoria Transfer Station’s hours on weekdays is not cost effective.  However, adding limited evening hours, between 4 p.m. and 7 p.m., in late July/early August and around holidays and weather events would appear to be useful to both commercial hauler and self-haul customers. 
The cost of extending hours from 4 p.m. to 7 p.m. would be approximately $800 each evening.  While the tipping fee of $95 per ton would be applied to the cost of remaining open during evening hours, the majority of that fee supports costs associated with transport, disposal, administration, and other expenses.  It is anticipated that any tonnage received during extended hours are tons that would otherwise be disposed during the current hours or would be taken to another transfer station.
The most challenging aspect of extending hours past 4 p.m. on a limited basis is staffing, because staffing for limited extended hours would not be part of the regular schedule and would most likely be achieved using overtime.  The collective bargaining agreement provides for mandatory overtime for scale operators, paid at double time, but has no provision for mandatory overtime for transfer station operators.  While it is possible that staff may agree to work the extended hours, it cannot be guaranteed on a regular basis.  However, the division will explore how limited extended evening hours around holidays, summer peaks, and weather events might be accomplished, including talking with the union representing transfer station staff.

If you would like additional information about the Factoria Transfer Station Hours Report, please contact Kevin Kiernan, Division Director of the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-4385, or kevin.kiernan@kingcounty.gov.

Thank you for your consideration of this motion and report.  

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Toni Rezab, Acting Director, Office of Management and Budget

Bob Burns, Interim Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Kevin Kiernan, Division Director, Solid Waste Division, DNRP
